MINUTES FOR (1) PUBLIC HEARING 

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

  HELD TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 17, 2015 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Benjamin Gettinger called to order the February 17, 2015 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:35 p.m.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL  
Members Present:  Anthony Sutton, Michael Dolan, Jeanne Cervin, (Vice Chair); Edward  Mead, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Benjamin Gettinger (Chair)

Not Present:  John L. Grant, Carl S. Moore

Staff:  David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
C.

CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING  – CLOSE BY:  2/24/2015; EXPIRES ON 4/30/2015

 
1.
460 BIC DRIVE  (ZONE OD) - Petition of Garden Homes Management Corporation for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to construct a 257 unit, residential development, under CGS Section 


8-(30g), on Map 41, Block 301, Parcel 29, of which Garden Homes Residential, LP is the owner.
Thomas Lynch, Esq., 63 Cherry Street, Milford.  The hearing was kept open in order for Mr. Joseph Coci to present a report in opposition to the project by his consultants.  Upon the completion of Mr. Coci’s presentation he asked that his applicant’s experts respond in rebuttal.

Chairman Gettinger:    Outlined the procedure:  Mr. Coci to go first; public comment on the report; rebuttal by the applicant; opposition could rebut the rebuttal but would be limited to what was stated in rebuttal, and the applicant will have the final say.
Joseph Coci, Mountain Acquisition Corp., Shelton.   At the last meeting he asked to present two reports:  One for Life Safety, which has been submitted and the second for a traffic study, which was not done because no traffic consultants was available.  He asked that the City conduct the traffic study, for which his company would reimburse the cost to the City.
Chairman Gettinger:  Noted the application expires tonight and if the public hearing is not closed, the application would automatically be granted.  There would be no benefit to keep the hearing open for a traffic study.
Ray Walker, 45 Country Club Road, Bolton, CT,  prepared and presented his report on Life-Safety issues. [Mr. Walker’s report and credentials were date stamped into the file]  
Mr. Coci:  Presented a slide show which he felt justified his objection of this project for life safety reasons, mainly due to the potential fire hazard of the development.  [The written Power Point presentation was date stamped into the file]
Chairman Gettinger:  opened the hearing to the public and read the procedure for speaking at the public hearing.

In Opposition:

Dottie Bateman, President, Audubon Manor Condominiums:  Referred to the water study done in 1985.  Four years after that study that deemed the water adequate, Caswell Cove was built in 1989 with 204 units with approximately 400 residents. Wanted to note that correction.   
Emilie Mones, Caswell Cove:    With blasting taking place on the application site, the Iroquois pipeline is a consideration, as well as the large butane tanks that Bic has on its property.  Additional life-safety issue.
Cheryl Dato, Wiley Avenue:  Spoke to the RWA and asked what the PSI is on Bic Drive, which is 28.  Pressure goes from 25 to 128.  RWA said that water tanks on the roof would most likely not be allowed.
Deborah Weinstein, Caswell Cove:  Very icy coming down the hill in the weather we have been having.  Can wait for five or more lights to get through.
Lee Forano,  Audobon Manor Condominiums:  Heavy traffic in the morning and in the late afternoon.  Presented two petitions in opposition.   
Michael Lutian:  419 West Rutland Road:  Commented on heavy traffic in the area:  Trucks going to the transfer station on Oronoque Road; traffic from Bic Corp.  Tonight’s slide show was an eye opener as to what could potentially happen in the development.
Lee Williams, 18 Ruth Ann Terrace.  Read what he presented at a New Haven Housing Authority meeting.  Change from single family to cluster multi-family residences.  Listed all his concerns about the proposed development.  Submitted a petition against the project.
Tony Marola, 500 Bic Drive.  Has a business there.  Concened about the potential for fire.  What studies have been done to show there is a sufficient amount of water supply to sustain a fire.  
James Burdo, Ruth Ann Terrace:  Traffic through Caswell-Naugatuck Avenue intersection.  Cars go through the intersection after the light has turned green the other way.  Parking:  1.3 parking per apt.which is inadequate for what may come down the line when additional people are added.   
Robert Healy.  Height of the building.  Four stories on top of the hill.  Can see the building from all points of the City.  Will negatively affect existing home value. 
Kim Rose, State Representative, 292 Naugatuck Ave.  Spoke in opposition.  State Statute was well intentioned for safe quality affordable housing for people who cannot normally afford to live in the City.  This does not appear to be a safe application. Developer  greed to maximize a parcel of land with no regard for how it will affect the people who live there and those people who live around it.  

Susan Falcigno, 105 Benjamin Heights Drive.  Totally opposed to the development.

Linda  Hays-Lutian,  419 West Rutland Road.  Opposed as it is not a quality development.  Will not add value to the neighborhood or the City.

Brian Glinn, 26 Heron Trail.  Access to I-95 one can sit 10 minutes to get on.

Patrick Stirk, 1100 Naugatuck Avenue.  Traffic coming from Bic to Naugatuck.  Traffic not stopping at the stop sign at Naugatuck and Wiley Avenues.  Children cannot play there due to the traffic. 

Pat Kataras:  When Bic was on Bic Drive there was not Subway Headquarters or other industrial companies.
Tony Marola 500 Bic Drive.  Lack of water pressure for the four buildings that are existing.  What would happen in the event of a fire for the proposed building?
James F. Burdo, Jr.  12 Ruth Ann Terrace.  Lived there since 1955.  Seen everything come into the area but his privacy was not disturbed.  This development will be an eyesore as a four story building on a hill.  Also the traffic will increase with the increased potential for accidents in an already highly trafficked area.
Chairman Gettinger:  Asked if anyone was in favor of the application to speak. 

Joseph Versteeg,  Principal Versteeg Associates.  Presented his credentials.  The proposed development satisfies the existing building codes and is also iIn compliance with future codes and national codes that have not been created yet.  He described all the safety factors that are incorporated in the building construction.  [Mr. Versteeg’s CV and report were date stamped into the record.]
Discussion as to whether there is adequate width for fire apparatus to go through the 28-foot wide ingress/egress driveway.  Mr. Versteeg stated the Milford Fire Department said they were compliant.  He explained how the width of the driveway was measured.
Andrew Hennessey, Project Architect.  Wood trusses will not be used in the building’s construction.  Only solid joists will be used. The roof is approximately 85% flat.  There are no concealed spaces in it except for small gables on top as an architectural feature.  A diagram of the roof was distributed and date stamped into the record.
Opposition Rebuttal:

Dottie Bateman, President of Caswell Cove.  She recalls watching the fires in New Jersey  on TV that showed the number of fire trucks required to fight the fire could not get into the development.
Pat Kataras:  Where is snow going to go if there is snow like we have now?  It will have to take up part of 

the driveway area.
Akil Tangruden:  Everyone is coming here to prove it is disturbing to have this project on this site.  The other side has the means to make everything sound good in theory, but in practice it will be different.  

Tony Marola, 500 Bic Drive.  In theory sounds good but the developments that had fires in various states were all built to the building codes.
Final Rebuttal by the Applicant:
Attorney Lynch:  Two handouts distributed to the Board:  1) Follow-up letter from Bruce Hilson, the traffic expert addressing Attorney Whitney’s concerns raised at the 2/3/2015 public hearing.  Letter substantiates his conclusion to set up a right hand turn only exit from the property.  2)  A letter from Mr. Freedman dated February 17, 2015.  He thanked the Board for their attention to this application.  This project coincides with the Garden Homes Cascade Boulevard application that was approved in 2012.  This will be a high quality project 
to promote affordable housing.

Attorney Lynch noted the concerns that were expressed have been addressed.  The health and safety issues that were raised are all part of the building code, which are not in the purview of the Board.  The project meets all aspects of the zoning regulations.  A final email from Fire Marshal Healey stating the project met the Fire Code regulations was distributed and date stamped into the record.

Mr. Mead:  Asked Mr. Coci how many employees are located at 500 Bic Drive.
Mr. Coci:  Approximately 400 employees come and park during the day.  Mostly day shifts.
Mr. Sutton:  Asked why a copy of Mr. Freedman’s letter was sent to the US Attorney’s office.
Attorney Lynch:  Noted it was due to the Moratorium that was in effect when Mr. Freedman wished to present the application to the Board and was denied.  At the time Mr. Freedman filed  a complaint with the US HUD stating that Milford was not acting in good faith by not allowing him to make his presentation of this application to the Board.
The matter is still under investigation with no date set for its determination.

Ms. Cervin:  Asked if the Fairfield 8-30(g) application was on appeal at this time.

Attorney Lynch:  Yes.

Ms. Cervin:  Asked about that application and the one driveway.

Attorney Lynch:  Believed the Fire Marshal has approved the Fairfield plans but at the hearing the Fire Chief spoke against it.

Mr. Mead:  Asked if there were any other areas where the gas pipeline was as close to residential homes.  If so, how close.

Attorney Lynch:  Stated a previous handout showed an overview of how it passes through Milford.  The pipeline is as close to Northeast Electronics as it is the proposed development.

Ms. Cervin:  Asked if a separate road for fire apparatus access was ever considered.

Attorney Lynch:  Because of the topography it was impossible.
The  existing water pressure issue in the area and the use of water pumps for the proposed project was discussed.  

Chairman Gettinger closed the public hearing.  The Board will discuss this application at the next meeting to be held on March 3, 2015.
D.

LIAISON REPORTS – None.
E.

REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE  

In Mr. Grant’s absence, Chairman Gettinger distributed a list of proposed regulation changes to the Board to be discussed at the next meeting.

F.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES -  (2/3/2015)

MOTION:  By Ms. Cervin to approve.
SECOND:  Mr. Sutton.
DISCUSSION:  None.

VOTE:  All in favor

MOTION:  Passed.
CHAIR’S REPORT – None
STAFF REPORT – None.

MOTION:  By Ms. Cervin to adjourn.

SECOND:  Mr. Panzella

VOTE:  All in favor.

MOTION:  Passed.
 
The meeting adjourned at 9:37 p.m.  The next Planning and Zoning meeting will be held on Tuesday, March 3, 2015.
Phyllis Leggett____________________ 
Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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